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PUBLIC MEETING MINUTES:
BOARD OF PROFESSIONAL LAND SURVEYORS
MEETING DATE AND TIME:
Thursday, September 20, 2007 at 8:30 a.m.
PLACE:
861 Silver Lake Blvd., Dover, Delaware

Conference Room A, Second Floor of the Cannon Bldg.
MINUTES APPROVED:
10-18-2007
MEMBERS PRESENT   
Michael T. Szymanski, Chairman, Presiding
Laurence R. McBride, Vice-Chairman, Professional Member
Roy B. Kemp III, Secretary, Professional Member
Elton M. Murray, Professional Member

Victor Kennedy, Public Member
DIVISION STAFF/DEPUTY ATTORNEY GENERAL
Frederick Schranck, Deputy Attorney General
Peggy A. Foreit, Administrative Specialist II

MEMBERS ABSENT

Frank Szczuka, Public Member

OTHERS PRESENT
None
1.0  CALL TO ORDER

Mr. Szymanski called the meeting to order at 8:40- a.m.  
2.0  REVIEW OF MINUTES
The board reviewed the minutes of the June 21st, 2007 Board Meeting.  Mr. Murray
 made a motion to approve the meeting minutes, seconded by Mr. Szymanski.  The motion was 
unanimously carried.
3.0  UNFINISHED BUSINESS

Propose to Deny Hearing of Bruce A. Davis
A Propose to Deny Hearing was conducted by the Board on the application for licensure of 
Mr. Bruce Allen Davis.  Mr. Davis was not represented by legal counsel and agreed to proceed without 
legal counsel.  Mr. Davis was sworn in and presented testimony on how he received his experience
under a professional land surveyor as well as an explanation of his 1975 criminal conviction.  After deliberation, a motion was made by Mr. Kemp, seconded by Mr. McBride to continue to deny the application of Mr. Davis on the grounds that the applicant had continued to be deficient in 11 months of experience under the supervision of a professional land surveyor.   The board unanimously approved.   In addition, Mr. Kemp made a motion, seconded by Mr. McBride to waive the past criminal conviction record of Mr. Davis as a bar to licensure with any future applications as the criminal conviction did not rise to level of a detriment to the public, seconded by Mr. McBride.  The motion was unanimously carried.
Mr. Schranck informed the applicant that a copy of the board’s decision along with his appeal rights would be sent to him. 

Unfinished Business

Education Course Update

Delaware Technical Community Courses, Two Year Program
Mr. Szymanski informed the board that he and John Johnson of DAS would be meeting on 

September 26, 2007 with Dr. Douglas Hicks of the Delaware Technical Community College to discuss the civil engineering program curriculum as it related to land surveying.  The current program has 73 credits.   Mr. Szymanski stated that courses like GPS. Ethics and TR-55 needed to be added to the current program with the possible elimination of courses like Strength and Materials.   A report after this meeting will be presented to the board at the 10/18 Board Meeting.
Del Tech and University of Delaware Partnership for 4 Year Program

Mr. Szymanski stated that the creation of a four year program at the University of Delaware is being placed on hold until the two year Del Tech Program is in place.
Rules and Regulation Changes to 12.0  

Draft time line for submitting Rules and Regs Changes for New Statute

The board members agreed to hold a Rules and Regulations Meeting on Thursday, 10/11/2007 in Conference Room B in order to discuss the proposed rules and regulation changes to 24 Del. Admin. Code Part 2700.  A meeting notice will be posted for the public. 

NCEES Information 

Update on Records Program Information – PLS On Line Application

Ms. Foreit stated that the records program would be updated on the NCEES Website by the end of November.  

Annual Conference in Philadelphia

Mr. Murray attended the NCEES Annual Conference August 22nd, 2007 in Philadelphia, PA.  Mr. Murray stated that the State of New Mexico withdrew the proposal to back dual licensure for engineers wanting to practice land surveying.  Mr. Murray stated that the conference was informative but directed mostly to engineers. 

DE Application and New NCEES Guidelines
The NCEES has notified the Board Office that future examinations will require all applicants to provide a birth date identifier.   Ms. Foreit stated that the board would not need to write a letter to the Sunset Committee concerning obtaining an applicant’s date of birth on the licensure application.  The PCS Testing Service will ask board approved candidates their date of birth when those candidate’s call in to pay for the testing fees.  By using the testing service, the board would still be able to comply with Sunset Review and comply with the new NCEES Guidelines for reporting test scores by use of the candidate’s date of birth.  
NCEES Foreign Credentialing
Each board member was provided information concerning how a foreign credentialing evaluation is conducted at the NCEES.  A motion was made by Mr. Szymanski, seconded by Mr. Kemp to accept NCEES’ “The Center” as the primary body to perform credential evaluations of all foreign trained or educated applicants.  The motion was unanimously carried. 
Map of Our Lives Exhibit
Ms. Foreit traveled to meet with Dr. Hebert and Seth De Matties, Archive Specialist, of the Library of Congress with regards to bringing the Map of Our Lives Exhibit to Delaware.  The approximate cost of the exhibit will be $25,000 which could be raised through private or public donations.  Ms. Foreit is preparing a letter to Russell McCabe the Delaware Archives Director concerning how best to display the exhibit here in Delaware and what funds are available for its financing.  An update will be provided at the October Board Meeting. 
Title Block and MIP Plans
Mr. Szymanski stated that the discussion concerning Mortgage Inspection Plans (MIP) and Title Block requirements was being tabled to the next meeting.  Mr. Szymanski further stated that this would allow both Tom Whitehead, PLS, and a DAS Representative to speak about these issues before the board.  These items will be placed on the agenda for the next board meeting.

4.0  NEW BUSINESS

Examination
The board office has registered all candidates for the NCEES and DE State Drainage/Jurisprudence Examinations in October, 2007.  To date there are approximately 18 candidates taking the state drainage examination. 
Review of Applications
The board reviewed the application of Bradley Absher to sit for the NCEES PS and DE State Drainage/Jurisprudence Examination.  A motion was made by Mr. McBride, seconded by Mr. Murray to approve the application of Mr. Absher for the exam.  
The board reviewed the application of Thomas Bass to sit for the DE State Drainage/Jurisprudence Examination.  A motion was made by Mr. McBride, seconded by Mr. Szymanski to approve the application of Mr. Bass to sit for the state drainage examination.  The motion was unanimously carried. 
The board reviewed the application of Michael Gentile to sit for the NCEES PS, NCEES FS and DE State Drainage/Jurisprudence Examination.  A motion was made by Mr. Kemp, seconded by Mr. McBride to propose to deny the application of Mr. Gentile as the applicant did not illustrate proof of meeting the ten (10) year experience requirement.  The motion was unanimously carried except for the abstention of Mr. Szymanski who knew the applicant.

The board reviewed the application of Vincent Paul Monreal to sit for the NCEES PS, NCEES FS and DE State Drainage/Jurisprudence Examination.  A motion was made by Mr. Kemp, seconded by Mr. McBride to table the application of Mr. Monreal so that the applicant could submit further documentation to the board for review. The motion was unanimously carried.

The board reviewed the application of James Scott Simpson to sit for the DE State Drainage/Jurisprudence Examination.  A motion was made by Mr. Murray, seconded by Mr. McBride to approve the application of Mr. Simpson to sit for the state drainage examination pending receipt of his official licensure verification from Maryland.  The motion was unanimously carried. 

The board reviewed the application of Charles Frederick Young to sit for the DE State Drainage/Jurisprudence Examination.  A motion was made by Mr. Szymanski, seconded by Mr. McBride to approve the application of Mr. Simpson to sit for the state drainage examination.  The motion was unanimously carried. 

Re-Review of Applications

The board re-reviewed the application of Mr. Dominic Agresta to sit for the NCEES PS and State Drainage/Jurisprudence Examination.  A motion was made by Mr. Szymanski, seconded by Mr. Kemp to table the application of Mr. Agresta until the board could determine that Maryland did in fact take experience under an engineer as experience equivalent to a land surveyor for the purpose of the LSIT Examination.  The motion was unanimously carried.
The board re-reviewed the application of Mr. Larry Leslie Mann to sit for the DE State Drainage/Jurisprudence Examination.  A motion was made by Mr. Kemp, seconded by Mr. McBride to approve the application of Mr. Mann to sit for the DE State Drainage/Jurisprudence Examination.  The motion was unanimously carried.

The board re-reviewed the application of Ms. Marni Sklodowski to sit for the NCEES PS, FS and State Drainage/Jurisprudence Examination.  A motion was made by Mr. Szymanski, seconded by Mr. Murray to propose to deny the application of Ms. Sklodowski as the applicant was deficient in responsible charge as well as the reference forms submitted from professional land surveyors illustrated numerous inconsistencies for experience verification.  The motion was unanimously carried.

The board re-reviewed the application of Mr. Simon James Mead to sit for the NCEES PS, FS and DE State Drainage/Jurisprudence Examination.  A motion was made by Mr. Szymanski, seconded by Mr. Kemp to propose to deny the application of Mr. Mead as the applicant was deficient 35 months of field experience in responsible charge of all boundary and retracement surveys.  The motion was unanimously carried.

Continuing Education Credit Requests
A motion was made by Mr. Szymanski, seconded by Mr. Murray to approve the courses listed below for the required Personal Development Hours (PDH’s). The motion was unanimously carried. 

Lorman Education Services - 

“ A Primer on Land Surveys – Interactive Teleconference” –   1.5 PDH’s.
A motion was made by Mr. Szymanski, seconded by Mr. Murray to table the course listed below for the required Personal Development Hours (PDH’s) as the board did not have all the required documentation. The motion was unanimously carried. 

Lorman Education Services - 

“Commerical Site Development – A Case Study – Interactive Teleconference” –   2.0 PDH’s.

A motion was made by Mr. Szymanski, seconded by Mr. Kemp to approve the courses listed below for the required Personal Development Hours (PDH’s). The motion was unanimously carried. 
 National Business Institute 
“Mastering Land Use and Planning Process 11/1/2007” –   6.0 PDH’s.

“Mastering Land Use and Planning Process 11/1/2007” –   4.0 PDH’s    

 not the requested 6.0 PDH’s.

A motion was made by Mr. Szymanski, seconded by Mr. Murray to approve the courses listed below for the required Personal Development Hours (PDH’s). The motion was unanimously carried. 
          PSMJ Resources 

“A/E/C Principles Bootcamp” –   12.0 PDH’s.

A motion was made by Mr. Szymanski, seconded by Mr. Kemp to approve the courses listed below for the required Personal Development Hours (PDH’s). The motion was unanimously carried. 
  Maryland Society of Surveyors
   “Technology versus the Law – Who Will Win” –   8.0 PDH’s.

   “Auto Cad Map 2008” – 8 PDH’s

            “Drawing Fire” – 8 PDH’s

            “Controlling an Accurate and Reliable Map from Airborne

             GeoSpatial Technologies” – 4 PDH’s

            “A Recipe for Success” – 4 PDH’s
             “Problems and Benefits of Real Time Networks” – 4 PDH’s

Complaint Process

Ms. Foreit distributed to the board members a copy of the Division of Professional Regulations new complaint process for reporting unlicensed activity. 

Licensure Audits

A motion was made by Mr. Szymanski, seconded by Mr. McBride to approve the licensure audits of: Gregory King, James Nardo, James F. Jensen, Robert M. Worthington, Steven M. Atkins, Bruce R. McKenna, William R. Davis, Charles E. Adams, Jr., Arthur M. Botterill, James P. O’Connor, Stephen B. Kilchenstein, and John S. Conlow.   The motion was unanimously carried. 

A motion was made by Mr. Szymanski, seconded by Mr. McBride to table the audits for Paul Moody, Kenneth Cantera, John R. Schweppenheiser, Jr., Reade R. Long and G. Thomas Bowdle so that the licensees could send in further documentation in order to satisfy the audit.  The motion was unanimously carried

Wall Certificates

Mr. Szymanski and Mr. Kemp signed the wall certificates for Carl Wayne Sweikert and James Nardo. 

Correspondence

Ms. Foreit distributed the following correspondences to the board members: Minnesota Board’s Newsletter and International Engineering Digest.

Land Surveyor Seal

The issue of whether the board should or should not require all licensees to submit a copy of their seal was discussed by all board members.  This process will be reviewed at the rules and regulations meeting on October 11th, 2007. 
Other Business Before the Board


None

Public Comment

None

Next Meeting

The next meeting will be held on Thursday, October 18th, 2007 at 8:30 a.m. in Conference Room A, second floor of the Cannon Building, 861 Silver Lake Boulevard, Dover, Delaware. 
Executive Session (Closed to the Public)

The board went into a closed Executive Session to discuss Questions 26 (Part I) of the DE State Drainage/Jurisprudence Examination.  Question 26 will have the phrase “equal to” deleted from its content.  The question was re-reviewed at this board meeting for clarity of content and answer validation.  Ms. Foreit will have the question updated for the October, 2007 examination.
9.0  Adjournment
There being no further business, Mr. Szymanski made a motion, seconded by Mr. Kemp, to adjourn the meeting at 12:30 p.m. The motion was unanimously carried. 

Respectfully submitted,

Margaret A. Foreit
Margaret A. Foreit
Administrative Specialist III






